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 OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT 

BOARD 
 25 MAY 2023 

 
I’VEPRESENT:  COUNCILLOR R B PARKER (CHAIRMAN) 
 
Councillors T J N Smith (Vice-Chairman), Mrs J Brockway, M Brookes, P M Dilks, C S Macey, 
C E H Marfleet, N H Pepper and E W Strengiel 
 
Added Members 
 
Councillors: R D Butroid and M J Hill OBE attended the meeting as observers 
 
Officers in attendance:- 
 
Debbie Barnes OBE (Chief Executive), Andrew Crookham (Executive Director Resources), 
Tracy Johnson (Senior Scrutiny Officer), Nigel West (Head of Democratic Services and 
Statutory Scrutiny Officer), Emily Wilcox (Democratic Services Officer), Leanne Fotherby 
(Commercial & Procurement Manager), Tony Kavanagh (Assistant Director – Human 
Resources and Organisational Support) and Carl Newell (Commercial and Procurement 
Officer) 
  
1     APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE/REPLACEMENT MEMBERS 

 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor I Carrington, Councillor R J Kendrick 
and Martin Kyle (Parent Governor Representative).  
  
The Board also noted apologies for absence from Councillor M A Whittington (Executive 
Support Councillor for Resources, Communications and Commissioning).  
  
  
2     DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

 
None were declared.  
  
  
3     MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 27 APRIL 2023 

 
RESOLVED: 
  
           That minutes of the meeting held on 27 April 2023 be approved as a    correct record 
and signed by the Chairman.   
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4     ANNOUNCEMENTS BY THE CHAIRMAN, EXECUTIVE COUNCILLORS AND CHIEF 

OFFICERS 
 

  
The Leader of the Council advised that the plans for a migrant base at RAF  Scampton were 
ongoing and all the relevant authorities were doing their best to stay informed and plan 
accordingly. The County Council was meeting weekly with West Lindsey District Council and 
the City of Lincoln Council to discuss the consequences of the proposals and was working 
with the Home Office to understand Government plans.  
  
In response to a question, the Leader of the Council advised that conversations around a 
Devolution deal for Greater Lincolnshire were progressing with the potential for an 
agreement between Councils in Greater Lincolnshire for a Mayoral Election in 2025. 
Proposals would be put to Government and be subject to a consultation period if agreed.  
  
  
5     CONSIDERATION OF CALL-INS 

 
None had been received.  
  
  
6     CONSIDERATION OF COUNCILLOR CALLS FOR ACTION 

 
None had been received.  
  
  
  
7     APPROVAL TO PROCURE A CONTRACT FOR THE PRINT AND DISTRIBUTION OF THE 

COUNTY NEWS RESIDENTS' MAGAZINE 
 

Consideration was given to a report by the Commercial and Procurement Manager, which 
invited the Board to consider a report for the Approval to procure a contract for the print 
and distribution of the County News residents’ magazine which was due for decision by the 
Leader of the Council between 30 May 2023 and 13 June 2023. Key areas of the report were 
highlighted, as set out in Appendix A to the report.  
  
The Board supported the recommendations to the Leader of the Council and during the 
discussion the following points were noted:  
  
                In response to concerns raised that some areas of Lincolnshire were currently not 

receiving copies of County News, such as in Crowland, due to Royal Mail using 
postcode areas for distribution, it was confirmed that there would be service credits 
going into the new contract in regard to distribution rates. The Council would apply 
service credits for areas where County News had not been delivered to over 95% of 
households. The Chief Executive agreed to look into how many Lincolnshire 
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households were currently not receiving copies of County News to gauge the extent 
of the issue.  

                In relation to the restricted tender process, this would be open to all companies and 
therefore local companies in Lincolnshire would be able to bid for the contract. 
  

RESOLVED:  
  

1.      That the recommendations to the Leader of the Council be     supported; 
2.      That a summary of the comments made, as detailed above, be          passed on to 

the Leader of the Council as part of his consideration of this item.  
  
  
8     PEOPLE MANAGEMENT UPDATE - QUARTER 4 

 
Consideration was given to a report by the Assistant Director – HR and Organisational 
Support, which invited the Board to consider the People Management Update – Quarter 4, 
as set out within the report.  
  
During this item, Councillor Mrs J Brockway declared a personal interest as her family 
accessed support from Children’s Services, which was referenced in the discussion. 
  
Consideration was given to the report and during the discussion the following points were 
recorded:  
  

      Due to an increase in people working from home during the pandemic, less influenza 
type illnesses had been reported, which was thought to be the reason for a decrease 
in sickness absence during the period. Health issues usually attributed to the 
workplace, and other long term conditions may not have been diagnosed by the NHS 
due to a lack of routine appointments and surgeries.   

      There was recognition that individuals would need to be performance managed in 
different ways, however it was the intention that management behaviour towards 
employees should be consistent. Officers were in the process of developing a 
leadership programme which would provide training to new managers and set a 
standard of best practice.  

      Members commended lower than expected sickness levels within the Children’s and 
Adult Social Care teams, given the pressures faced by support staff in these areas. 
The challenging circumstances of those in Children and Adult Care roles and Fire and 
Rescue Services were acknowledged. Research showed that the most effective way 
to support staff in these areas were effective supervision to understand welfare 
needs and ensure networks of support were in place for individuals, which was 
adopted by the Council.  

      The improvements reported for involuntary turnover and sickness absence were 
welcomed.  

      Assurance was provided that throughout the organisation, senior managers, 
Executive Councillors and Members of scrutiny committees regularly shadowed 
employees on the frontline to get an understanding of the challenges faced. 
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However, it was acknowledged that there were occasions in which work priorities 
needed to be balanced to meet individuals’ welfare needs, leading to additional 
pressure on frontline workers.  

      In comparison to other councils, agency spend was relatively low, however there 
were certain areas where recruitment difficulties meant that agency spend was 
essential to ensure the continuation of services. The Board welcomed the decrease in 
agency spend within Fire and Rescue.  

      The Executive Director – Resources advised of the difficulties in recruiting Childcare 
Lawyers, however assurance was provided that there were measures in place to 
mitigate these issues and the position was improving, but there was still a need for 
agency workers in this area.  

      Feedback received on the cultural stocktake survey was welcomed, however it was 
noted that this was intended to be an indicator of leadership and management 
behaviour rather analysing specific issues within the organisation.  Assurance was 
provided that the Council was committed to ensuring a positive culture for the next 
generation of leaders in the Council.  

      The Board highlighted the importance of investing in health and wellbeing initiatives, 
however it was acknowledged that health and wellbeing was also impacted by 
personal circumstances outside of the workplace.  

      Members emphasised the potential career pathways for people working in adult 
care.   

      The Council welcomed the consultation being undertaken by the Government to 
apply greater standards to children’s social workers including a range of standards to 
address local authority pressures and ensure standards.  

      It was clarified that the Council included retainer clauses in apprenticeship contracts 
where they were paying above apprenticeship rate for training. It was agreed that 
details on the retention of apprentices be circulated to the Board.  

  
RESOLVED:  
  
           That assurance be given on the HR Management Information and the progress made 
on the 2021 – 24 People Strategy Projects.  
  
  
9     SCRUTINY COMMITTEE WORK PROGRAMMES 

 
Consideration was given to a report by the Chairman of the Adults and Community 
Wellbeing Scrutiny Committee, which highlighted the recent work of the Adults and 
Community Wellbeing Scrutiny Committee and its forward work programme.  
  
In addition, three additional items had been added to the Committee’s work programme for 
2023: 
  

      28 June 2023 - the Lincolnshire Safeguarding Adults Board - Prevention Strategy  
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      6 September 2023 - Outcomes of the Care Quality Commission’s Assurance 
Programme.  

  
      29 November 2023 - the Recommissioning of the Lincolnshire Wellbeing Service.   

  
Whilst the benefits of advanced technology were acknowledged, the Board reiterated the 
importance of ensuring that members of the public could make contact with the Council via 
telephone if needed and that contact details were clearly signposted on the Council’s 
website.  
  
Consideration was then given to a report by the Chairman of the Health Scrutiny Committee 
for Lincolnshire which highlighted the recent work of the Health Scrutiny Committee for 
Lincolnshire and its forward work programme.  
  
In addition, the Quality Accounts Working Group had met to review the quality accounts of 
Northern Lincolnshire and Goole NHS Foundation Trust and the East Midlands Ambulance 
Service.  At its next meeting on 1 June, the Working Group would be reviewing the quality 
accounts of Lincolnshire Community Health Services NHS Trust and United Lincolnshire 
Hospitals NHS Trust.   
  
Consideration was given to the update and during the discussion the following points were 
recorded:  
  

    The Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire had been reassured that the 
Hartsholme Centre – Lincolnshire’s Male Psychiatric Intensive Care Unit had been 
closed only on a temporary basis until recruitment issues were resolved, which was 
thought to be within 12 months’ time.  The Committee had raised concerns that 
people needing specialist treatment were having to go out of County for care. The 
pressures of working in a high pressure, specialised role was acknowledged and 
therefore the Committee had welcomed a change in the contract to make the role 
more attractive.  

      Members suggested that regular screening for prostate cancer be introduced. The 
Board was assured that the Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire had raised 
this issue previously but would seek further information on this issue.  

  
RESOLVED:  
  

1. That the Board was satisfied with activity undertaken since 23 February 2023 by: 
  

a. The Adults and Community Wellbeing Scrutiny Committee; and 
b. The Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire. 

  
2. That the Board was satisfied with the planned work programmes of: 

  
a. The Adults and Community Wellbeing Scrutiny Committee; and 
b. The Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire. 
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10     OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT BOARD WORK PROGRAMME 

 
The work programme was noted.  
  
 
 
The meeting closed at 11.54 am 
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